Henrietta Township 

11120 Musbach Road

Munith, MI 49259

517-596-3374

Regular Meeting

April 11, 2012

A work session was held prior to the beginning of the Regular Meeting for the purpose of reviewing invoices and communications.  

Meeting called to order at 7:30 p.m. in the Henrietta Township Meeting Room, 11120 Musbach Road, Munith, MI 49259.  All members present.

L. Bamm presented the agenda for review and added the Township Rental Policy and the Jackson County Farmland Preservation Program Resolution under New Business.  

Moved by S. Keene, supported by A. Faist to approve minutes of the Regular Meeting held on March 14, 2012 and informational meeting held on April 2, 2012 as presented and corrected.  Motion carried.  Correction was made to attendance at the informational meeting removing A. Grimes name from those in attendance.

SPECIAL ORDER

D. Lutchka gave an update on activities at the county.

PUBLIC COMMENT

None

TREASURERS REPORT – S. DODGE

General Fund Balance 03-01-2012


$ 263,127.24

Income





           $   66,797.29

Disbursements





$   35,382.21

General Fund Balance 03-31-2012


$ 294,542.32

Stabilization Fund 03-31-2012



$ 102,456.19

Delinquent Tax Account 03-31-2012


$         -0-

Public Improvement Fund 03-31-2012


$ 303,346.44

Vehicle Replacement Fund 03-31-2012


$ 128,647.18

Total Interest Earned 03-31-2012



$          62.55

BUILDING DEPARTMENT – R. TRIPP

In March the following fees were collected and permits issued:

Building permit fees


$  1,514.20

Electrical permit fees

$       -0-

Plumbing permit fees

$       -0-

Mechanical permit fees

$     260.00

Site Plan Reviews


$     120.00

Address Fees


$       -0-

Total fees collected


$  1,894.20

Cost of construction


$   58,500

Permits include 4 building permits for 3 new garages and 1 replacement window, no electrical permits, 3 mechanical permits, no plumbing permits, and 3 site plan reviews. 

New delinquent permit notices sent – 3

Prior delinquent permit notices sent – 1

5 phone calls made regarding final inspections

S. Keene reported she had received 5 or 6 letters explaining why projects had not been completed.  She questioned how the board wanted to proceed with pursuing delinquent permits and presented for approval a questionnaire requesting what percent of the project is done, and when would the project be completed.  L. Bamm noted that we now have lines of communication open and the questionnaire is approved for use.

ASSESSOR – VICKIE BRADLEY

V. Bradley reported the Board of Review for 2012 has been completed.  Petitions have been entered into the computer and sent to the Equalization Department.  In 2011 the taxable value was $125,159,286 and in 2012 the taxable value is $118,558,890, a loss of $6,600,396.  If the millage rate stays the same the township will loose approximately $5,160.  Board of Review decisions have been mailed to homeowners.  Homeowners have until May 1st to report their PRE exemption.  L. Bamm spoke regarding new legislation regarding foreclosure property and suggested everyone contact his or her legislators opposing this legislation.  Henrietta Township currently has 27 homes in foreclosure.

ORDINANCE ENFORCEMENT/ZONING – J. SOUTHWORTH

J. Southworth reported he had 4 site plan reviews, 6 ordinance complaints, 3 written warnings, 6 requests for information, and drove 210 miles for a total of 25 hours.  L. Bamm noted that J. Southworth continues to work on the junk car ordinance. 

FIRE DEPARTMENT – R. WETMORE

The fire department responded to 41 calls in March including 24 medical calls, 1 vehicle fire, 5 grass fires, 2 furnace fires, 2 power lines down, 4 fire alarms, 1 chimney fire in Stockbridge and 2 burning complaints.  Preventative maintenance has been completed for all apparatus.  The weather alert warning system has been repaired and is functioning properly.  This weekend is the final class for RIT training.  The Fire Chiefs Association has completed an agreement with Baker College to provide Firefighter 1 & 2 training.  R. Wetmore requested authorization to purchase 22 new helmet-mounted lights at a cost of $2,178.  A township resident has donated the funds that would be used for this purchase.  Moved by A. Faist, supported by S. Keene to authorize R. Wetmore to purchase 22 helmet-mounted lights at a cost of $2,178.  Motion carried.

TRANSFER STATION – A. GRIMES

Monthly Reported Income:


$  3,797.50

Northwest Refuse Trucking:

$     363.00

Jackson County Incinerator:

$  1,303.81

 Salary for Month:



$  1,175.00

Total Expenses:



$  3,141.02

Total Recycled for March:  

  7.15 tons or 14,300 pounds

Total Recycled for 2012:

16.02 tons or 32,040 pounds

A. Grimes announced that we have a new e-waste recycling firm that will begin collecting e-waste beginning this weekend at no cost to the township.   He also noted that during the semi annual maintenance of the compactor it was recommended that we perform an oil and filter change.  The cost is $375.00 and has not been changed in several years.  Moved by S. Keene, supported by S. Dodge to approve the oil and filter change on the Transfer Station compactor.  Motion carried.

PLANNING COMMISSION – A. FAIST

N. Hawley reported the Planning Commission has been discussing the Lakeland Trail, and is preparing a survey for recreation in the township that will be included in a newsletter being mailed with the July tax bills.  The Planning Commission is finalizing the application for the Jackson County Farmland Preservation Program.  R. Troman attended a Planning & Zoning workshop held at the Region 2 Planning Commission.

NEW BUSINESS

L. Bamm presented the lawn-mowing contract for consideration.  Each board member has copies of the 7 bids received for review.  Moved by A. Grimes, supported by S. Dodge to accept the bid submitted by LAD’S, LLC effective April 12, 2012.  Motion carried.  S. Keene will notify all those who submitted a bid of the decision made by the board.

L. Bamm presented placing our assessing records online with BS&A for discussion.  The Jackson Association of Realtors has requested we put our records online where information can be accessed 24 hours a day.  V. Bradley sees no reason not to do it.  If township residents need information, it is available free of charge.  Anyone else would pay BS&A for the information.  S. Keene questioned whether we would only put assessing records on BS&A, or would we include tax records.  M. Shean spoke promoting online records.  BS&A maintains and updates the records.  Some communities update once a year, others update all the time.  A. Grimes questioned whether there were any setup fees for the township.  L. Bamm noted there were no fees for the township.  A. Grimes questioned whether any personal information is included like phone numbers or social security numbers.  L. Bamm replied only public records would be available, no confidential information would be released.  Moved by S. Keene, supported by S. Dodge to contract with BS&A for online assessment and tax records at no cost to the township for a trial period of 6 months.  Motion carried.  V. Bradley will oversee the process with BS&A.  

A. Grimes presented a request from Peak Manufacturing to place a new sign above the Transfer Station sign.  The new sign would be the same size as the existing sign and made of similar materials to match what is already there.  Because the sign is in the road right-of-way, Peak Manufacturing will need to obtain a permit from MDOT and would need to provide a copy of the permit and a site plan to the township building department.  Moved by S. Keene, supported by S. Dodge to authorize Peak Manufacturing to place a sign above the Transfer Station sign.  Motion carried.

L. Bamm presented the retirement fund payment/deposit schedule for discussion.  S. Keene noted that Burnham & Flower is working on language for the policy.  Discussion included making the deposit at the beginning of the fiscal year and what to do if the employee terminates their employment.  Options considered were to pay quarterly or monthly or at the end of the fiscal year.  S. Keene will check with Burnham & Flower for their recommendation.  S. Keene noted that P. Kenyon is owed for the current fiscal year.  The township met with T. Dobbins who currently provides an investment program for R. Wetmore.  He suggested the plan with Burnham & Flower is what the township should use.  Moved by S. Keene, supported by A. Grimes to amend the Retirement Policy to include dates of payment into the plan as quarterly or the end of the fiscal year.  Motion carried.

L. Bamm presented the township rental property for discussion.  Currently the rental property is vacant.  A firefighter is interested in renting the lower portion of the building.  Discussion included costs of heating the building while it is unoccupied and what the rental fee should be.  Moved by S. Keene, supported by A. Grimes to rent the lower portion of the house at $600 per month including utilities with a month-by-month rental agreement.  Motion carried.  S. Keene will prepare the rental agreement.

L. Bamm presented the Farmland Preservation Program Resolution for discussion.  N. Hawley explained the purpose of the program and purchase of development rights.  Moved by A. Grimes, supported by S. Dodge to accept the Resolution For Participation in the Farmland Preservation Program Purchase of Development Rights as presented.  Roll call vote:  A. Faist, yes; S. Dodge, yes; S. Keene, yes; A. Grimes, yes; and L. Bamm, yes.  Motion carried.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

L. Bamm requested an update on street addressing.  S. Keene reported that she and P. Kenyon had met with S. Ambs, Jackson County GIS.  Several problems have been identified, and the Clerk’s office will work with S. Ambs to correct them.    

L. Bamm requested an update on the sidewalk committee.  A. Grimes reported the ordinance had been revised and everyone had a copy for his or her review.  The ordinance will be presented for adoption at the May meeting and would become effective 30 days after publication.  L. Bamm questioned what would happen with existing sidewalks in Munith.  A. Grimes replied that a few locations are safe and usable.  Those residents would keep their sidewalks and agree to maintain them.  All other sidewalks would be removed by recommendation of the sidewalk committee at the townships expense.

L. Bamm requested an update on the Streetlight Assessment District.  The public hearing is scheduled for April 18, 2012 beginning at 7:00 p.m.  All residents in the districts have been notified by mail, and the notice has been published as required.  It was noted that the expected cost might be lower than originally thought; final numbers will be available at the budget meeting prior to the public hearing.

L. Bamm reported Peak Manufacturing had made an offer on a lot in the Industrial Park.  The township is asking $55,000, the offer from Peak Manufacturing is $50,000 with the agreement that the township would pay to pave the entire length of Wetmore Drive.  After fees, the township would receive approximately $45,000 from the sale.  A. Grimes commented that he was not sure if the entire board is in favor of paving Wetmore Drive.  The cost of paving has been estimated at $160,000 to $170,000, plus there would be additional costs for resurfacing and repaving.  A. Faist noted that the township is not required to pave the road until the second site improvement or second owner.  S. Keene added she was concerned about spending $170,000 for one business.  A. Faist suggested the gravel surface of the road be better maintained for Peak Manufacturing.  Further discussion continued regarding selling additional lots without paving, and township ordinances governing the road.  While costs to pave continue to rise, the townships revenue from the state has stayed the same.  It was suggested that the township continue to market and sell the remaining lots and pave the road once funds from the sale of the property could cover the cost of paving.  Moved by A. Faist, supported by A. Grimes to decline the offer from Peak Manufacturing.  Motion carried.

OTHER REPORTS

L. Bamm reported that a newsletter would be included with the July 1st tax bill.  Please submit items by May 15, 2012.

L. Bamm presented an oil lease agreement between the township and Midnight Oil.  S. Keene will make copies for all board members for their review.

L. Bamm reported that the Michigan Liquor Control Commission has changed their policy and now require applicants get township approval prior to applying for a permit with the state.

L. Bamm reported that Consumers Energy is working in the township to trim or remove trees within their wires.  A blue X painted on a tree indicates it will be removed; a blue dot indicates the tree will be trimmed.

L. Bamm reported that the township had received a contract from the Jackson County Road Commission for dust control.  This will be added to the May agenda for action by the township.

L. Bamm questioned what the selling price is for 2559 H Drive.  Originally, the price was $5,000 to recoup costs for demolition.  L. Bamm has received a request for the information, he will ask them to make a reasonable offer.

L. Bamm gave an update on the Strategic Plan 2020, and noted he is still working on it.

PUBLIC COMMENT

R. Troman and M. Shean spoke regarding the property in the Industrial Park.

M. Shean spoke regarding a phone system that she would like to donate to the township.  She also spoke in favor of the new legislation discussed in the Assessors report regarding homestead eligibility and the buyer’s ability to qualify for higher tax bills.

Moved by S. Keene, supported by A. Faist to pay the bills as submitted and reviewed.  Motion carried.

Moved by A. Faist, supported by A. Grimes to adjourn.  Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:25 p.m.

S. Keene, Henrietta Township Clerk
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